'Lucky Boy!'; Public Perceptions of Child Sexual Offending Committed by Women

Journal of Victimology and Victim Justice 4(2) 160–178, 2021 © 2021 Rajiv Gandhi National University of Law

Reprints and permissions:
in.sagepub.com/journals-permissions-india
DOI: 10.1177/25166069211060091
journals.sagepub.com/home/vvj



Paula Bradbury and Elena Martellozzo D

Abstract

This exploratory study addresses the existing gaps on the public perceptions of child sexual offending committed by women. Using thematic analysis, the study extracted, coded and analysed the comments (N = 1,651) made by the general public to nine Daily Mail online newspaper articles published from 2018 to 2019, reporting the sentencing decisions of female sex offenders, who have been charged and found guilty with the offence of sexual activity with a child. From those comments, 170 coded themes were identified, and this amounted to 3,394 coded incidences. Unlike previous research, this study cross-examines public responses to different typologies of offending behaviour; teachers, mothers, same sex offenders, co-offenders and finally those who offended for financial gain. The impact of these typologies was analysed through key descriptive case variables, which were quantitively evaluated against the prominent themes that emerged. It found that while people demand equal sentencing decisions between male and female child sex offenders, this is limited by public perception when the abuser is an attractive female and, as a result, perceived as less harmful to the child, who is not seen no longer as a victim but as a 'Lucky Boy'. Such preconceptions fuel shame, social stigma and stereotyping towards sexual exposure and prevents victims to disclose their abuse and achieve closure and justice.

Keywords

Female sexual offending, child sexual abuse, public perception, media framing, gender and crime

¹ Criminology, Middlesex University, The Burroughs, London, UK.

Introduction

The number of studies examining 'real-world' human responses to controversial issues such as female child sexual abuse and the perception of harm caused to child victims, is still a relatively neglected area of scholarship. The aim of this research is to identify public perceptions towards the female offenders reported in the nine articles and to understand the extent to which the mass media may frame and influence the responses of readers and their perception of deviancy and harmfulness. One of the most restated assumptions concerning child sexual abuse contends that men carry out the vast majority of, though not all, abuse. Furthermore, the cultural taboo surrounding sexual abuse by women would make it more unlikely that children would report such crimes.² This taboo is integrated by childcare professionals who considered that 'whilst child sexual abuse perpetrated by females ... [was] a serious issue warranting investigation, a number advocated decisions [that] suggested they did not consider female-perpetrated abuse to be as serious as male-perpetrated abuse'.³

With such a small percentage of child sexual abuse cases being attributed to women, it is assumed that women are less likely to commit this crime against children. Many ascribe this to women's instinctive feminine protectiveness. In more recent years, female sexual offending is no longer a hidden social taboo that can be ignored and the media have certainly contributed to unmasking such crime. Stories of women who sexually offend against children often make the front pages of British newspapers with sensationalizing and titillating headlines such as '... sex sessions with 15-year-old boy', '...insanely perky boobs' and 'What boy would turn down such an attractive offer?' These headlines are supported by images which either reflect young attractive women extracted from their selfies published on Facebook or Instagram, or worse for wear unattractive images taken by press photographers outside the court. Both types of portrayal sell papers that can be seen in the popularity of search engine results with 52,100,000 hits for *Female sex offender* on Google alone.

There has been a substantial amount of research conducted into the phenomenon of online commenting in relation to news articles.⁴ However, an area of research which is lacking attention is the analysis into audience response to media messages relating to female sexual offending and how these responses are shaped by the media itself. It is one of the aims of this paper to fill those gaps.

Overall, crime and its relationship with the media receives a large degree of attention, as our world becomes ever more immersed online. The omnipresence of mass media reaches out to everyone, of any age, through multiple digital platforms,

² B. Corby, A. Doig & V. Roberts, *Inquiries Into Child Abuse*, 20 J. Soc. Wel. Fam. L. 377 (1998).

³ J. Hetherton & L. Beardsall, *Decisions and Attitudes Concerning Child Sexual Abuse: Does the Gender of the Perpetrator make a Difference to Child Protection Professionals?* 22 CHILD ABUSE NEGL. 1265 (1998).

⁴ D. Dirks, C. Heldman & E. Zack, 'She's White and She's Hot, so She Can't be Guilty': Female Criminality, Penal Spectatorship, and White Protectionism, 18 Contemp. Justice Rev. 160 (2015); R. Fredheim, A. Moore, J. Naughton, Anonymity and Online Commenting: An Empirical Study, SSRN J. (2015); E. Zack, J. T. Lang & D. Dirks, 'It Must Be Great Being a Female Pedophile!': The Nature of Public Perceptions about Female Teacher Sex Offenders, 14 CRIME MEDIA CULT. 61 (2018).

shaping the way we view crime and those who commit it.⁵ Erving Goffman⁶ in his influential work in media studies argues that individuals rely on interpretative schemas which he defines as 'primary frameworks'. He believes that these primary frameworks are socially constructed systems that serve as important tools for information processing amongst citizens.⁷ The way in which a news piece is presented to the audience and how people respond to that news piece, through comments that are in the public domain, influences the choice people make about how to process that information.⁸

The purpose of this research is to explore how the general public respond to British media tabloid coverage of women who sexually offend against children. It focuses specifically on the language readers attributed to the female offending behaviours in their comments to online newspaper articles. This is an exploratory study which seeks to identify the relationship between 'language' and 'human responses' to such sensitive crime, which will assist in elucidating how people react, process, internalize, interpret and explain female sexual offending against children and the harm that it causes.

Background and Context

The existing literature on public perceptions of female sex offenders, often focuses on teachers who sexually offend against their adolescent pupils. Findings reveal there to be a perceived double standard in the sentencing of female sex offenders in comparison with their male counterparts and that the general public express a desire for greater punitive responses towards women who sexually offend against children, indicating a greater desire for equality in sentencing decisions. This was found in a recent study conducted by Zack et al. Who explored public perceptions of child sexual abuse cases committed female sex offenders, who were all teachers, by examining 900 online comments made by readers of the liberal news source *The Huffington Post*. Other studies have also reported that male victims are often regarded as being 'lucky', when older women engage in sexual activity, and experience less harm, regardless of whether the male victim is a child. 12

⁵ K. Dowler, *Media Consumption and Public Attitudes Toward Crime and Justice: The Relationship between Fear of Crime, Punitive Attitudes, and Perceived Police Effectiveness*, 10 J CRIM. JUSTICE POP. CULT. 109 (2003).

⁶ E. Goffman, Frame Analysis: An Essay on the Organization of Experience (Northeastern University Press, 1974).

⁷ C. H. de Vreese, *News Framing: Theory and Typology.* 13 INF. Des. J. Doc. Des. 51–62 (2005).

⁸ B. H. Hancock & R. Garner, *Erving Goffman: Theorizing the Self in the Age of Advanced Consumer Capitalism*, 45 J. Theory Soc. Behav. 163 (2015).

⁹ Zack et al., Supra note 3; E. Mackelprang & J. V. Becker, Beauty and The Eye of The Beholder: Gender and Attractiveness Affect Judgments in Teacher Sex Offense Cases. 29 Sexual Abuse 375 (2017); J. Knoll, Teacher Sexual Misconduct: Grooming Patterns and Female Offenders, 19 J. CHILD Sex Abuse 371 (2010).

¹⁰ Zack et al., Supra note 3.

¹¹ Zack et al., Supra note 3.

¹² J. Hetherton, *The Idealization of Women: Its Role in the Minimization of Child Sexual Abuse by Females*, 23 Child Abuse Negl. 161 (1999); J. Saradjian, *Understanding the Prevalence of*

While these studies reveal a public desire for greater equality between the sexes, there is, however, very little comparison between male and female offenders. It can be argued, if studies represented both sexes, then the results may differ with readers expressing a desire for even greater punitive sentencing decisions for male offenders. This can be seen in a study conducted by Howell et al., who examined a reverse double standard in the perception of teacher and student sexual relationships and found that when participants were presented with individual cases, men were judged more punitively.

Limitations can be drawn from the work of Howell et al. in comparison to that produced by Zack et al. ¹⁴ The study by Howell et al. ¹⁵ reflects a controlled response under experimental conditions, whereas the research by Zack et al. captures the responses of individuals who willingly commented on both the articles and the views of other readers. It is worth noting that what all commentators had in common was the ability to be able to comment freely and openly online, without inhibitions or fear of face-to-face confrontation by others. This process may be linked to the online disinhibition effect, which is a theoretical explanation of how online social interactions and behaviours may differ from those in real life. ¹⁶

Online Disinhibition and Online Commenting

The online disinhibition effect theory was coined by John Suler¹⁷ after he noticed changes in people's behaviour when online. After several years immersed in online communities, he found that some users disclose inner truths about themselves more freely, as they are less restrained by judgement and can demonstrate great acts of kindness and generosity towards those they have never met: a positive behaviour. This process is defined by Suler as *benign disinhibition*. This form of disinhibition can be indicative of a desire to better understand oneself, explore one's own identity further in a process of 'working through' oneself as defined in psychodynamic theory.

On the other end of the scale, there is *toxic disinhibition*, where some people demonstrate aggressive, threatening online behaviours, such as cyber bullying, abusive rhetoric, visiting the Dark Web and viewing child abuse images. Acts that they would never, or have never, committed in the *real world* which are facilitated by the liberty that anonymity provides. It can be viewed as a cathartic process, in

Female-Perpetrated Sexual Abuse and The Impact of That Abuse on Victims, in Female Sexual Offenders: Theory, Assessment, and Treatment 9 (Theresa A. Gannon & Franca Cortoni eds., Wiley-Blackwell, 2010); C. Leone, L. B. Hawkins, M. Bright, Minimizing Mistreatment by Female Adults: The Influence of Gender-Based Social Categories and Personality Differences on Attitudes About Child Sexual Abuse, 153 J. Psychol. 361 (2019).

¹³ J. L. Howell, P. M. Egan & T. A. Giuliano, *The Reverse Double Standard in Perceptions of Student-Teacher Sexual Relationships: The Role of Gender, Initiation, and Power*, 151 J. Soc. PSYCHOL. 180 (2011).

¹⁴ Zack et al., Supra note 3.

¹⁵ Howell et al., *Supra* note 12.

¹⁶ J. Suler, *The Online Disinhibition Effect*, 7 Cyberpsychol. Behav. 321–326 (2004).

¹⁷ *Ibid*.

which the individual does not seek an element of personal growth, rather a desire to act out unsavoury needs or wants in a blindly compulsive manner, achieved through a disassociation between oneself online and the 'real world self'. 18

Fredheim et al.¹⁹ explored the relationship between anonymity and online commenting by extracting 42 million comments from 55,000 *Huffington Post* articles that existed before and after a stipulation, in 2013, where commenters had to identify themselves through their *Facebook* accounts. The purpose was to understand how identity disclosure impacted upon the nature of the comments made by readers. Research conducted prior to this study found that anonymity increased the number of aggressive responses,²⁰ and the removal of anonymity shortened and reduced the number of comments made. Furthermore, it emerged that when the identities of the commenters hinted identity cues such as *Mother_of_Three_32* the quality of the discussed was rated more highly than the comments made by those who chose to remain anonymous. To understand why audiences react in such a way to articles with emotive topics, it is vital to understand the relationship the media has with crime.

Crime, the Media and Female Sex Offending

Mass media has a powerful influence in shaping public opinion,²¹ especially towards crimes involving sexual offending against children.²² With decades of literature and media coverage focusing on male offenders as the protagonists of sexual crimes, only recently, has the concept of women as child sex offenders been acknowledged within western societies and academic literature.²³ A plausible explanation for academic disinterest could be due to the minimal number of female sex offenders identified, at an international rate of 5% of all sex offenders.²⁴ This figure is questionable as they do not reflect the difficulties in identifying criminal behaviour potentially hidden through the guise of motherly care.²⁵

¹⁸ *Ibid*.

¹⁹ Fredheim et al., *Supra* note 3.

²⁰ L. Laineste, Funny or Aggressive? Failed Humour in Internet Comments, 53 FOLKLORE 29–46 (2013).

²¹ J. Kitzinger, Framing Abuse: Media Influence and Public Understanding of Sexual Violence Against Children (Pluto Press, 2004); L. S. Christensen, *The New Portrayal of Female Child Sexual Offenders in the Print Media: A Qualitative Content Analysis*, 22 Sex. Cult. 176 (2018).

²² Dowler, *Supra* note 4; J. L. Weatherred, *Child Sexual Abuse and the Media: A Literature Review*, 24 J. Child Sex. Abuse 16 (2015); J. L. Weatherred, *Framing Child Sexual Abuse: A Longitudinal Content Analysis of Newspaper and Television Coverage*, 2002–2012, 26 J. Child Sex. Abuse 3 (2017); C. Greer, Sex Crime and the Media (Routledge, 2012).

²³ Christensen, *Supra* note 20; D. M. Vandiver & J. T. Walker, *Female Sex Offenders: An Overview and Analysis of 40 Cases*, 27 CRIM. JUSTICE REV. 284 (2002).

²⁴ M. Wijkman, C. Bijleveld & J. Hendriks, *Women Don't do Such Things! Characteristics of Female Sex Offenders and Offender Types*, 22 Sexual Abuse 135 (2010); F. Cortoni & T. A. Gannon, *Female Sexual Offenders, in* International Perspectives on the Assessment and Treatment of Sexual Offenders: Theory, Practice and Research 35 (D. P. Boer, R. Eher, L. A. Craig, M. H. Miner & F. Pfäfflin eds., Wiley, 2011).

²⁵ Wijkman et al., Supra note 23.

A second explanation could be that society is incapable of viewing women as sexual aggressors²⁶ due to the fact that they are deemed physiologically incapable of committing acts of rape and therefore their sexual behaviour is viewed as being less harmful,²⁷ or due to the social scripts and schemas that prevail within our society that depict women as gentle nurturing creatures all of which are reinforced by the mass media at every turn.²⁸ Acknowledging that women commit sexual crimes against children violates traditional gender scripts²⁹ yet by upholding these antiquated ideologies of women, we are marginalizing and silencing the victims that we endeavour to protect.³⁰

Journalism has used traditional scripts of women to their advantage with many reporting cases of female sexual offending against children, using sensationalizing and eye-catching headlines that focus on titillating western readers rather than presenting a factual account including context.³¹ The product of this is to provoke reactions of an emerging social problem: a moral panic.³² A paedophile is a concept which is embedded with stereotypes, the loner, the local 'weirdo' and the old man that hangs around in parks. These stereotypes allow us to place a sex offender outside of our protected notion of our society.³³ These stereotypes have been cemented by the media who have plastered the British tabloids with the pictures of convicted male sex offenders, labelled with words like 'SICKO', 'EVIL', 'PERVERTED' and 'DEPRAVED'.

It is by our ability to define these offenders as separate from ourselves that prevents us from acknowledging the sex offender that predominantly offends within their own family, a much greater occurrence than the loner living in the locality.³⁴ It also prevents us from understanding and accepting the fact that women also sexually offend. While the role of the media can open our eyes to issues by exposing rising problems, they also have the capacity to edit and even ignore integral parts of the problem. The media has the power to not only build ideas but also maintain pre-existing stereotypes, distribute images of offenders in an iconic promotion of the image they are trying to sell, omit evidence relating to a case which results in a public outcry for vilification and revenge.³⁵

²⁶ H. Clements, D. Dawson & R. das Nair, Female-Perpetrated Sexual Abuse: A Review of Victim and Professional Perspectives, 20 J. Sex. Aggress. 197 (2014); Christensen, Supra note 20.

²⁷ Hetherton, Supra note 11; M. S. Denov, The Long-Term Effects of Child Sexual Abuse by Female Perpetrators: A Qualitative Study of Male and Female Victims, 19 J. Interpers. Violence 1137 (2004). ²⁸ Christensen, Supra note 20; S. Hayes & B. Baker, Female Sex Offenders and Pariah Femininities: Rewriting the Sexual Scripts, 2014 J. Criminol. (2014); D. S. Boroughs, Female Sexual Abusers of Children, 26 Child. Youth Serv. Rev. 481 (2004); Denov, Supra note 26.

²⁹ Denov, Supra note 26.

³⁰ Christensen, Supra note 20.

³¹ Zack et al., Supra note 3; Dowler, Supra note 4; Greer, Supra note 21.

³² D. Garland, On the Concept of Moral Panic, 4 CRIME MEDIA CULT. 9 (2008).

³³ Kitzinger, Supra note 20.

³⁴ *Ibid*.

³⁵ Ibid.

Methodology

Data Collection

The nature of this research is exploratory and focuses upon public responses to the online Daily Mail newspaper articles, reporting the sentencing decisions for nine female offenders found guilty of 'sexual activity with a child' under the Sexual Offences Act, 2003, Section 10 or the Sexual Offences Act 2003, Section 9. To address some of the limitations and research gaps in existing literature, this study will include female offenders who were not just teachers (those in a position of trust), but also single mothers, co-offenders, same sex offenders and those who offended for the purpose of financial gain, thus enabling the ability to explore whether the type of offending behaviour produces an impact upon both the reporting and the subsequence public response.

In addition to this, all of the cases used in this study were for sentences imparted between 2015 and 2018 to ensure a closeness in social attitudes. The ages of the offenders ranged from 15 (at the time the offence was committed) to 45. The victims' ages ranged from 9 years to 15 years of age. The offenders were not chosen based on stereotypical Western interpretations, unlike the study by Zack et al...³⁶ due to the significant volume of literature on attractiveness and judicial decision making that already exists. Attractiveness was not ignored as a variable within the study, rather it was not a primary focus. The nine articles were downloaded off The Daily Mail's webpage and uploaded onto the online thematic analysis tool Dedoose. Each article was uploaded separately and identified by the unique descriptors of the offenders, so that future analysis of the relationship between descriptor variables and language could be identified. For the second phase, the same articles identified in the first phase were again used, but instead of the content of the article being downloaded, the comments made by the online readers were extracted. The comments were automatically ordered from most liked (the comments awarded the greatest number of LIKE button clicks from online fellow article readers) to least. However, this did not play a significant role in the analysis process as readers are more likely to LIKE the first few comments they read rather than read over 1000 comments and review them all.

Comments were uploaded into separate files and again defined by the descriptor variables of the offenders so that future analysis of descriptor variables and public perceptions can be explored further. The Daily Mail was chosen as a source for this study to provide a contrasting piece to existing studies, such as that produced by Zack et al.³⁷ and Fredheim et al.,³⁸ who focused on a liberal source, *The Huffington Post*.

A total of 1,651 comments were extracted from nine Daily Mail articles covering the sentencing of nine women between 2018 and 2019, and analysed. From those comments, 170 coded themes were identified, and this amounted to

³⁶ Zack et al., Supra note 3.

³⁷ Ibid

³⁸ Fredheim et al., *Supra* note 3.

3,394 coded incidences. From those, it was possible to group common coded themes together into overarching or 'parent' themes which merited discussion.

Ethical Considerations

Ethical permission to conduct this research was sought from the Ethics Committee of the School of Law at Middlesex University and from the Daily Mail, who confirmed that the copyright of each statement utilized in this research, belong to the original (unanimous) poster and not to the Daily Mail. All possible identifying details of commentators, victims or named offenders were deleted and removed from the dataset before analysis.

Data Analysis

In order to examine public perceptions of female offending, the data, in the form of comments, was collected from the online website of the Daily Mail, a conservative and second biggest selling newspaper in the UK. Due to the conservative, right-wing, attitude of the tabloid newspaper, it is predicted that the responses made within the comments section will reflect a right-wing, more punitive, zero tolerance perception of sexual offending behaviour. The data was then thematically analysed using the programme Dedoose for identifiable themes, which were then cross-examined with the female offenders' descriptors of both offending behaviour, sentencing details and the victims.

The Daily Mail is now the only newspaper (tabloid or broadsheet) to permit comments under their articles. The comments from these articles were extracted and analysed to identify themes, which were then coded. These coded themes were then clustered into the overarching themes of justice focused, defendant focused, victim focused and media focused. Conversation threads between readers were not included, as they were regarded as being a reaction of the responses of another reader and not the content of the media article. Finally, all the themes were analysed to identify how they were related to the descriptor variables of age range of the offender, position of trust, number of victims, sentence length, gender of victim/s and the age of the youngest victim/s.

To ensure the confidentiality, all of the nine female offenders whose cases were used within this study were anonymized, as were the identities of the commenters.

Results

The overarching themes that emerged from the analysis were: *justice focused; defendant focused; victim focused and media focused.* Due to the extensive volume of results, tables were created to capture the relationship between the overarching themes and the characteristics of the offenders, their crimes and the victims that were specific to the nine cases identified. Table 1 highlights the top codes that have been identified:

Overarching Themes	Top Codes	N	Percentage
Justice focused	Gender discrimination and sentencing	364	29
Defendant focused	Labelling	301	28
Victim focused	Age of victim	65	21
Media focused	Media gender discrimination	88	60

Table 1. Top Three Codes for Each Overarching Theme

Source:

Table 2. Gender Discrimination and Sentencing Descriptor

Descriptor	Greatest Number of Codes	n	Percentage
Gender of victim/s	Male	297	76.1
Age of victim/s	16 years	369	46.6
Age of offender	36-40 years	225	38.6
Sentence length	l year	294	51.9
Hetero/same sex	Heterosexual	371	84.7
Co-offended	No	347	85.4
Position of trust	Yes	236	57.4

Source:

Justice Focused

Under the theme of *justice focused*, all the coded instances were related to readers' reactions towards the sentencing decision awarded to the defendant. Examples of such codes are *insufficient sentencing*; *life in prison*; *capital punishment* and *the law*. When the coded themes were grouped together, the most common occurrence by a significant margin was for the theme *gender discrimination in sentencing*. Table 2 illustrates the descriptor variables most prevalent for this code.

Further examination of the codes relating to the descriptor variable of the offenders and their victims revealed that commenters felt that there was the greatest degree of discrimination when the victim was male (N = 297 at 76.4%), when the victim was 16 years of age (N = 369 at 46.6%) and when the offender was a teacher and in a position of trust (N = 236 at 57.4%). This indicates that commenters felt strongly that female offenders, who were teachers, received a sentence that was too lenient for the crime that they committed regardless of whether the child was over the age of consent. This was demonstrated in their comments:

Guaranteed that if a 27-year-old male teacher, did the same thing with a 16-year-old girl, then he would've got a lot longer than 12 months!

Under this theme, readers' comments were predominantly of disgust in response to the custodial sentences the female offenders received.

And what message does such a lenient sentence send? If you're a woman, child abuse is not so serious?

And,

She got ONE year, but a male teacher in similar circumstances would have got FIVE years. I see that gender equality still has to find its way into the English legal system and judges' minds.

From the data analysis, it emerged that the great majority of female sex offenders received a minimum of one year (N = 294, at 51.9%). Most commentators felt that these sentences were unfairly imparted because the offender was female, with a significant volume of instances referring to the Adam Johnson case (a footballer given almost seven years for sexually touching a 15-year-old):

A teacher who's in a position of trust has a 6-month affair and numerous sexual encounters with a boy and gets 1 year in prison. Adam Johnson gets 6 years for texting and meeting a girl. Don't get me wrong both have done wrong the justice system is disgusting. I thought women wanted to have equality?

Defendant Focused

Under the theme of *defendant focused*, all the coded instances were related to the reader's reactions towards the defendant and their behaviour. This category consisted of the largest collection of codes within the whole study. The most common code, by a significant margin, was for the theme 'Labelling', by which we mean the way in which the reader catagorized the offender in relation to their role within society, such as teacher or mother, the way in which the defendant's behaviour was defined, such as animalistic or evil, appearance or gender of the defendant. Table 3 illustrates the descriptor variables most prevalent for this code.

Further examination of the codes relating to the descriptor variable of the offenders and their victims revealed that commenters discussed the theme of labelling most commonly for male victims at 66% (N=220), when the victim was 13-years-old at 40% (N=234), the offender was in the older age bracket of 36–40 at 58.8% (N=267) and the offender received more, lengthier sentences of 7 years at 49% (N=206).

Table 3. Labelling Descriptor

Descriptor	Greatest Number of Codes	Ν	Percentage
Gender of victim/s	Male	220	66
Age of victim/s	13 years	234	40.0
Age of offender	36-40 years	267	58.8
Sentence length	7 years	206	49
Hetero/same sex	Heterosexual	275	77.20
Co-offended	No	275	75
Position of trust	No	227	71

Source:

When evaluating these figures, it is important to acknowledge that there were two different commenter standpoints, from which this labelling occurred. There were those who challenged the portrayal of the offender by the newspaper in its inaccuracy to correctly label the offender and the other was their personal opinion of the offender's label. Some commenters felt that the newspaper did not refer to the offender accurately enough to depict the nature of the offending behaviour or the severity due to the gender of the offender. The label most commonly used to define the offender found within the comments was *paedophile*:

May I humbly enquire why I could not find the word 'paedophile' anywhere in the article? Had she been a man I wouldn't have to ask, would I?

As well as,

In this circumstances a man would be called a rapist or a pahedophile a woman is just sex mad. (translates to naughty) Let's see how this creature is treated and then compare it with similar cases were the predators were male. Equal rights and all that....

Personal opinion labels occurred through descriptive terminology such as *Animal*, *Evil*, *Prostitute* and *Monster*. The use of such aggressive language was embedded in people's inability to understand the sexual behaviour by a woman, more specifically, attractive women:

When I see a beautiful woman commit I crime like this it makes ask 'what's really in it for you?' She could've gone out and found a man to scratch her itch but she picked out one of her 16 year old pupils!

The significant presence of so many comments all emphasising an inability, by the readers, to comprehend that women are capable of committing such offences when they are good looking, mothers or teachers, indicates that appearance and historical perspective of women as maternal caregivers is a prevalent and significant factor determining how people view motivations to commit such offences. Despite the demand for equality in sentencing decisions, people still clearly harbour, possibly subconsciously, that it isn't a female crime. What we do know is that readers, and reporters, are motivated to classify sex offenders as being identifiably different,³⁹ the purpose being, to establish a sense of comfort in their otherness.⁴⁰ A desire to distance themselves from the offenders and a means of explaining their behaviour that has gone against the social norms of women as carers and nurturers⁴¹;

Women by instinct are supposed to be maternal, what happened here. At least she'll be in a prison full of maternal women some damaged by abuse!

And,

³⁹ Kitzinger, supra note 20.

⁴⁰ Greer, *supra* note 21; Kitzinger, *supra* note 20.

⁴¹ Greer, supra note 21.

Seems even more evil when it's a woman who does something like this! 7 years is not long enough she should get life without parole!

Such comments were most commonly directed towards the offenders being charged with the greatest number of offences, were the oldest offenders at 36–40 years (58.8%, N=267) and were also the women depicted, by the newspaper, using less attractive images. Whilst attractiveness and the way an offender is portrayed is not the primary focus of this study, it does feature as a significant influence in public responses:

I don't even want to see that face. I feel sick that beasts like this are among decent people. Two more words ... DEATH PENALTY.

Victim Focused

For the theme of *victim focused*, the coded themes focused on how the commenters viewed and discussed the victim. The focus here is on whether they viewed the child as a victim at all, which inevitably impacts upon the perceived level of harm experienced by the victim. Out of all the themes identified, the emerging one was the age of the victim, at nearly 80%.

Under the theme of Age of Victim/s commentators discussed the victim's age in a variety of different ways: either acknowledging the fact that the child was a victim by referring to the child's young age and subsequent vulnerability, or by discounting the child as a victim on the basis of age for being either side of the line for age of consent. The age of the victim was most prevalently discussed for male victims at a significant 94% (N = 63).

It is important to acknowledge that those victims over the age of consent were victims of offenders who were in a legally recognised position of trust, and therefore, victims through a power imbalance. As can been seen in Table 4, the greatest number of comments debating the status of whether the child should be regarded as a victim were for those aged 16-years (N = 154 at 79.9%), where the

	<u>'</u>		
Descriptor	Greatest Number of Codes	N	Percentage
Gender of victim/s	Male	63	94
Age of victim/s	16 years	154	79.9
Age of offender	26-30 years	63	60.3
Sentence length	l year	92	80
Hetero/same sex	Heterosexual	79	97.50
Co-offended	No	65	100
Position of trust	Yes	64	82

Table 4. Age of Victim/s Descriptor

Source:

offender was a teacher at a prevalence of 82% (N = 64). The inability to recognize those at either side of the age of consent line as victims is reflected in the comments made by the article readers as commenters viewed the child as a 'Lucky Boy' on the basis of the teacher's attractiveness from the image portrayed in the article and the opportunity for sexual encounters with an older and attractive women, as being a positive experience over a harmful one.

Lucky boy, my teachers were bombastic old hags.

And,

Boys don't get traumatised by having sex with a female as teenagers. So the impact on the victim is minimal. Fact! Drugs and alcohol bad, nookie—That's a bit of luck.

These comments suggest that there is a great lack of understanding of what constitutes abuse and the impact it may have on male young victims. Likewise, those children who are unaware of what is sexual abuse and their rights within the legal system are less likely to report their abuse to parents or carers. Boys particularly struggle reporting abuse to the authorities because of sex-role stereotyping, 42 and this struggle will continue if members of society still believe that it is 'lucky' to be abused by older attractive women and unmanly to ask for help. 43 La Fontaine 44 suggests that a large percentage of child sexual abuse goes unreported, because of an enforced silence around the topic. It is therefore important that we understand the matter of silence, as it relates to the issues that arise when a moral panic occurs.

These findings are contrary to controlled simulated studies using questionnaires and vignettes, which have found attractive women to be viewed more punitively. ⁴⁵ Yet, this is not found in online environments, where anonymity and freedom of expression is less regulated and inhibited by consequence. ⁴⁶ A possible reason for this could be that studies in controlled environments are more likely than not to produce controlled responses that are less reflective of genuine feeling. When responding to the articles, commenters also questioned the morality of the behaviour over any criminality when the offence occurred between a teacher and pupil:

Whatever the morality of the situation. And in the past she would have been dismissed. The 'boy' was sixteen years of age. He is of the age to get married. I notice that they now include 17 year olds as 'minors'. This is total nonsense. Sack her by all means but why send her to gaol when violent criminals are routinely let off with a caution?

⁴² J. Davidson & E. Martellozzo, *Protecting Vulnerable Young People in Cyberspace from Sexual Abuse: Raising Awareness and Responding Globally*, 9 Police Pract. Res. 277 (2008).

⁴³ D. Finkelhor & G. T. Hotaling, *Sexual Abuse in the National Incidence Study of Child Abuse and Neglect: An Appraisal*, 8 CHILD ABUSE NEGL. 23 (1984).

⁴⁴ J. La Fontaine, Child Sexual Abuse (Polity Press, 1990).

⁴⁵ A. C. Austin, K. M. Plumm, C. A. Terrance & H. K. Terrell, *No Halos for Sex Offenders: An Examination of the Effects of Appearance and Gender on the Perception of Sex Offenders*, 9 Appl. Phychol. Crim. Justice 124–136 (2013).

⁴⁶ Suler, Supra note 15.

In contrast to the *Lucky Boy* perspective, some commenters did recognize the importance of the power imbalance and the position of teachers in role of *Loco Parentis* in which parents place their trust in another. As highlighted by this commentator:

The number '16' seems to stop people in their tracks, as if its a protective wall that is legal. The issue here are A) Grooming B) holding a position of protection & trust C) promising to put the best interests of the student/child in your trust 1st. If your nearly 16 year old child went into hospital and the staff started having sex with them, would you be happy? There is an imbalance of trust and self interest here of an adult and a vunerable young person and that is why it is unlawful.

Media Focused

The final theme of *media focused* examined readers' perspectives on how the media reported the cases involving the female offenders and their victims. Within which, the code with the greatest number of coded instances was for *media gender discrimination*.

Table 5 highlights the most prevalent descriptor variables for the theme of *Media Gender Discrimination*. For this theme, the participants focused on how the newspaper reported the sexual offending behaviour, the nature of the abuse, the labelling of the offender and the victims. Comments relating to the portrayal of offending behaviour criticized the language used by the newspaper to depict child abuse images. Challenging the notion that it should be regarded as pornography, which is a legal, sexual media production involving consenting adults not children.⁴⁷

Descriptor	Greatest Number of Codes	N	Percentage
Gender of victim/s	Male	23	94.5
Age of victim/s	13 years	29	72.2
Age of offender	36-40 years	32	88.7
Sentence length	7 years	20	71.4
Hetero/same sex	Heterosexual	29	96.6
Co-offended	No	24	100.0
Position of trust	No	20	80

Table 5. Media Gender Discrimination Descriptor

Source:

⁴⁷ J. Martin, 'It's Just an Image, Right?': Practitioners' Understanding of Child Sexual Abuse Images Online and Effects on Victims, 35 CHILD YOUTH SERV. 96 (2014); C. Harrison, Cyberspace and Child Abuse Images: A Feminist Perspective, 21 Affilia 365 (2006); Z. Hilton & J. Carr, Combating Child Abuse Images on the Internet: International Perspectives, in Internet Child Abuse: Current Research and Policy 64 (Julia Davidson & Peter Gottschalk eds., Routledge, 2010); E. Martellozzo & H. Taylor, Cycle of Abuse, 38 Index Censorsh. 117 (2009); E. Martellozzo & E. Jane, Cybercrime and its Victims (Routledge, 2017).

DM there is no such thing as child porn, it is abusive images and videos. Child porn is not possible.

Commenters referred most commonly to the number of times the newspaper incorrectly labelled the female sex offender and challenged them on why more references to the offender being categorised as a paedophile were not used, with the explanation of double standards being the underlying cause:

May I humbly enquire why I could not find the word 'paedophile' anywhere in the article? Had she been a man I wouldn't have to ask, would I?

Also.

What a disgraceful headline and so gender biased. She was not sex mad, she was a Paedophile and what she did was sexual abuse bordering on rape. Why is it only men are branded as Paedophiles?

The extent to which the newspapers influence readers through the language it uses needs to be considered as multiple comments acknowledged inappropriate labelling of the offenders:

'Gifted' 'teacher' 'daughter' 'perky'.... DM calling her everything but a pedo....

Labelling the offenders as 'beasts' and 'monsters', by commenters, could be a product of deliberate image choice and language featured within the article. For the teachers, 'sexy' social media images were used, and for less attractive offenders, the images chosen by the newspaper were of the offenders caught offguard and were deliberately less flattering. Here, the newspaper purposely frames the offenders in a way that predefines them and narrows contextualization. The influence of images on perception, recently defined as 'image psychology', ⁴⁸ needs to be explored further in this case as less attractive images of the older offenders were chosen by *The Daily Mail* and there was a clear distinction in the 'packaging' of offenders.

From the reader's comments, visual portrayals clearly influence public responses. Here, the news reader is not a passive observer. With the advent of mobile technology and internet-based media delivery, the reader is now an active user who creates content, expresses opinions, influences those of others and interacts with the system.⁴⁹

⁴⁸ F. Mazza, M. P. Da Silva, P. Le Callet & I. E. J. Heynderickx, *What do You Think of My Picture? Investigating Factors of Influence in Profile Images Context Perception*, 9394 SPIE Proceedings Human Vision and Electronic Imaging XX 93940D (2015).

⁴⁹ J. A. Redi, Y. Zhu, H. de Ridder & I. Heynderickx, *How Passive Image Viewers Became Active Multimedia Users, in* Visual Signal Quality Assessment 31 (Chenwei Deng, Lin Ma, Weisi Lin, King Ngi Ngan eds., Springer, 2015).

Discussion

Even before being exposed by any media influence, there are many people who struggle to believe that women are capable of carrying out child sexual abuse. One of the most restated assumptions concerning child sexual abuse contends that men, though not all, carry out the vast majority of abuse. Indeed, sexual abuse of children by women is a crime that seems unnatural and against any moral instincts, causing the issue to be represented inaccurately by the media and interpreted wrongly by society in general.

With such a small percentage of child sexual abuse cases being attributed to women in comparison to men, it is assumed that women are less likely to commit this crime against children.⁵⁰ Even in the year 2021, women are less suspicious, because their role is that of working mothers, nurturers, who provide the main care to their children. It has always been problematic to perceive women as those who not only harm but initiate any abuse.⁵¹ However, what clearly emerges from this article is that women are, like men, capable of sexually abusing children, and like men, they take advantage of their position of trust to groom children for the purpose of sexually abuse them.⁵²

Interestingly, what this research reveals is that whilst reader's comments indicate that there are extreme feelings towards the need for the criminal justice to be fairer in their sentencing decisions, this lies in juxtaposition within the reader's inability to understand why women behave this way when they are attractive or defined by the newspaper, as being in a position of care, such as mothers or teachers.⁵³ Generally, the reader struggled less to provide a reason to justify the behaviour when the women were older or depicted by the newspapers as being less attractive, than when the cases involved violence, co-offending or financial gain. Whilst this study did not explore the relationship between the representation of these female offenders by the newspaper, in relation to the responses by the readers, there were several significant factors that are worthy of consideration.

Firstly, the way in which the newspaper represented the female offenders in regard to images differed significantly. If the women were less than 30 and attractive, the images used were 'sexy' selfies taken from the offender's social media accounts. If the women were older and less attractive, then the images used were of photos taken of the offenders caught off guard and were very unflattering. In addition to this, the language used to describe the cases of attractive female offenders and their offending behaviour was almost erotic in its description. In contrast to this, harder, more aggressive terminology was used to define the cases of women who were less attractive and older. It is clear that the choice of the image selected by the media to represent the abuser to describe the story not only tells the audience what to think about but also how to think about that issue.⁵⁴

⁵⁰ A. Jennings, On Being Invisible in The Mental Health System, 21 J. MENTAL HEALTH ADMIN. 374 (1994).

⁵¹ Hetherton, Supra note 11; Hetherton & Beardsall, Supra note 2.

⁵² E. Martellozzo, D. Nehring & H. Taylor, *Online Child Sexual Abuse by Female Offenders: An Exploratory Study, 4* Int. J. Cyber Criminol. 974–2891 (2010).

⁵³ M. S. Denov, Perspectives on Female Sex Offending: A Culture of Denial (Routledge, 2017).

⁵⁴ D. A. Scheufele, *Agenda-Setting, Priming, and Framing Revisited: Another Look at Cognitive Effects of Political Communication*, 3 Mass Commun. Soc. 297 (2000).

Another factor influencing readers was the motivation behind the sexual offending behaviour. Readers perceived that behaviour as being less harmful if the there was a relationship element to the abuse. Unfortunately, this was often the case for the offenders who were teachers, and this was emphasised to a greater degree if the victim was a boy. This creates a dichotomy where young boys who experience sexual acts with attractive younger teachers are deemed as lucky and are not harmed, whereas boys who experience sexual acts with older 'monsters' are victims, harmed by those committing the sexual acts against them.

Commentators did not deny the plausibility of a women being capable of sexually abusing children, as historic research has shown,⁵⁵ in fact, quite the contrary.⁵⁶ However, they struggled to place a social explanation as to why it was happening. A possible explanation for this could be the heightened media coverage this form of offending now receives⁵⁷ and that the data in this study indicate that people are not solely focused upon attributing internal unstable causes but also external unstable causes that are features of a 21st century society. This can be seen in their comments that this is a *growing problem* problem in our society. However, it is not a growing problem, rather a problem in which academic light is being cast on a crime which has failed to gain the attention of the criminal justice system.⁵⁸

As argued by Cain and Anderson,⁵⁹ traditional gender roles, sex scripts and the way female sex offenders are portrayed in the media may lead to confusion and misconceptions that women are also capable to commit sexual offenses. Furthermore, the impact that this abuse has on the lives of child sexual abuse victims is immeasurably damaging, regardless of whether the abuser is male or female.⁶⁰ There is compelling evidence to suggest that the experience of those victims who have been abused by women is equally, if not more traumatic, than those who have experienced male sexual abuse.⁶¹

Because child sexual abuse from women is not fully discussed, expected and, in some cases, glamorized (and the victims, if boys, are perceived as 'lucky'), the result is that of a more prolonged and silenced abuse, causing victims to feel more stigmatized and betrayed. Therefore, if those inaccurate media representations are not challenged, then children will continue to feel compelled to keep sexual abuse a secret and suffer greater psychic distress than victims who disclose the secret and receive assistance and support.

⁵⁵ Denov, Supra note 26; S. Tozdan, P. Briken & A. Dekker, Uncovering Female Child Sexual offenders—Needs and Challenges for Practice and Research, 8 J CLIN. Med. 401 (2019).

⁵⁶ C. M. Cain & A. L. Anderson, Female Sex Offenders: Public Awareness and Attributions, 31 VIOLENCE VICT. 1044 (2016).

⁵⁷ Dowler, Supra note 4.

⁵⁸ J. F. Anderson, *Female Sexual Offending: A Neglected Criminal Justice Issue*, 8 INT. J. Soc. Sci. Stud. 1 (2020).

⁵⁹ Cain et al., Supra note 55.

⁶⁰ J. Davidson, Child Sexual Abuse: Media Representations and Government Reactions (Routledge, 2008).

⁶¹ K. S. Williams & D. M. Bierie, *An Incident-Based Comparison of Female and Male Sexual Offenders*, 27 Sex. Abuse 235 (2015); Boroughs, *Supra* note 27.

Conclusion

The call for equality and fairness in sentencing decisions is a complex one as it would require women to be treated fairly and equally socially, economically and politically. To date, we have still not achieved this. What this means for victims is that we are unable to guarantee an indiscriminate response to the crimes they endure at the hands of women.

This is reflected in the double standards of commenters regard for attractive, young female offenders as being more palatable and less harmful, than older and less attractive women or indeed of men. News reporting mediums are partly to blame for the way in which they depict women who commit such crimes, and this warrants much further scholarly attention in order to explore the relationship between the two.

The greatest concern that emerged from this study is the fluctuating consideration and regard, by the general public, of the child as a male victim, especially if the 'Lucky Boy' is abused by an attractive female perpetrator who he trusts. Such prejudices limit the capacity for disclosure through fuelling a social stigma towards sexual exposure, as a rite of passage inappropriately acceptable for some and not for others. The continuation of the perceived 'Lucky Boy' victim needs to be explored further in order to establish the cause of its prevalence within our society and its relationship between this misconstrued perception and the media.

By choosing nine women that were of different ages, sexual preferences, marital status, parental status, occupation, attractiveness (as per conventional western standard) and that utilized different *modus operandi* to groom and abuse their victims, we were able to go beyond existing literature and examine perceptions of female sex offenders on a much broader level. We were able to determine that perceptions of harm towards victims abused by women were greatly affected by the characteristics of the offender. This approach proved to be an important contribution to the development of the field of study, as it would yield significant results for future research.

This study showed that while people desire to have equal sentencing decisions between male and female child sex offenders, this is limited by public perception when the abuser is an attractive female and, as a result, perceived as less harmful to the child. The fuel behind such a societal double standard in 2021 is unknown and warrants further research. The acknowledgement of women as child sexual offenders is limited by this factor. However, the fact that readers are recognizing that the newspaper reports the cases inappropriately and sexualized in either an erotic or sensationalized manner, indicates that some progress has being made.

Indeed, female involvement in sexual offences against children is more common than is generally thought and has serious implications for the long-term emotional and psychological well-being of victims. The implications have been well-reported by a recent BBC documentary (BBC Radio 4, 2021),⁶² which explores female-perpetrated child sexual abuse, and the shame, stigma and

⁶² BBC, *Women who abuse*, BBC Radio 4 (2021). Available at https://www.bbc.co.uk/programmes/m000rcq5 (last accessed 21 January 2021).

stereotyping that still prevents victims achieving closure and justice. The documentary interviews adult survivors who describe decades of trauma and shame caused by their female abusers, as well as the difficulties they faced in reporting the crime. This research highlights that until the general public stops viewing some forms of sexual abuse by female offenders as being less harmful than others, we will be incapable of removing the social barriers that prevent victims coming forward and speaking out against their abusers.

Limitations

There are limitations to this study, which have an important impact on the findings. While the Daily Mail permitted the entry of readers' comments, unlike any other online British newspaper, the comments made were monitored by the newspaper and filtered for inappropriate content. What the Daily Mail classify as being inappropriate content is not known and therefore the more extreme comments made towards the offenders and on the cases were unavailable for analysis.

Another limitation of this study is the ability to generalize the views of the readers, as the news outlet *The Daily Mail* is a right-wing news source which reflects the socio-political viewpoints from a section of society and is not representative of the UK as a whole. It is important to acknowledge that this was a deliberate choice, as it is the first study to not examine a liberal source. A final limitation is related to the offenders that were used in this study as they were all white women therefore not truly representative of society. The comments analysed in this study were from anonymous online readers therefore there was no deliberate choice in their ethnicity and is more likely to be representative of the demographic of The Daily Mail readers. In addition to this, and unlike other studies, the female offenders were not chosen for their adherence to western beauty standards and occupations, but for their offending behaviour.

Declaration of Conflicting Interests

The authors declared no potential conflicts of interest with respect to the research, authorship and/or publication of this article.

Funding

The authors received no financial support for the research, authorship and/or publication of this article

ORCID iD

Elena Martellozzo D https://orcid.org/0000-0002-1249-7611